

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 14 FEBRUARY 2005 AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor G Hartin
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, C Blaney, S Blaney, M Digney, W Graham, H A Harding, T Laverty, D McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan and M Molloy.
Also Present:
Mr P Mawdsley, Director of District Services



Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance





Mr K McGarry, Tourism Development Recreation Manager





Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager




Miss F McCorry, Member Services/Clerical Officer





Mr R McMinnis, DETI




Mr C McGarrity, DETI
05/04:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies

As all members were present, no apologies were received.

Chairman’s Business

Harry McKillop
Councillor Hartin stated that the presentation held for Mr Harry McKillop on 10 February 2005 in the Mayors Parlour had been a good day.
Expressions of Sympathy

Councillor Hartin expressed his sympathy to Councillor Molloy on the recent death of his aunt.

Councillor Harding also stated that Kathleen Murphy and her family were in her thoughts.

Councillor McCambridge her expressed her sympathy to Donnell O’Loan of the Twinning Association on the recent death of his brother.

Member Services Clerical Officer
Councillor Hartin informed members the Members Services Clerical Officer had resigned from the post with Council, and he thanked her for her service.

Congratulations

Councillor S Blaney stated that he wished to congratulate Cross and Passion College for their success in the Ulster Camogie Championship on Saturday 12 February 2005.

Councillor Laverty stated that he wished to congratulate Mr Eddie Ferguson on becoming Chairperson of the General Teaching Council and stated that it was a great credit.

Councillor Black stated that she wished to be associated with that remark.
Councillor Harding stated that she wished to congratulate William Todd of Bushmills on his Adult Achievement Award from The William Keown Trust.
Councillor McCambridge stated that she wished to be associated with that remark.

Any Other Business

Councillor Hartin stated that Solar Heating Systems requested by Councillor S Blaney and Temporary Berthing of Boat requested by Councillor McCambridge would be discussed under Any Other Business.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Temporary Berthing of Boat would be discussed at the end of the Technical Services Manager’s (TSM) report.

05/04:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 10 JANUARY 2005 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 10 January 2005, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 10 January 2005 be adopted”.
05/04:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 10 JANUARY 2005  
Bonfires

Councillor S Blaney referred to page four of the minutes and stated that bonfires had been lit in October and that the debris had still not been removed.  He suggested that more pressure should be put on the NIHE to remove the remains.

In reply to Councillor Molloy, the TSM confirmed that a letter had been sent to the NIHE but that to date no response had been received.

In reply to Councillor Laverty, the Director of District Services (DDS) stated that he had reported that HAP would deal with minimising the effects of pollution caused by the bonfires.
Black Bins

Councillor Laverty referred to page five of the minutes and in particular to black bins and stated that he had received numerous complaints regarding the collection of the bins and stated that ratepayers were not happy that they were being collected on alternate weeks.  
He also suggested that the press would report on the success of the new collection system.
The TSM stated that people were not using the bins correctly, and pointed out that the Waste Management Group had requested an information leaflet which, he stated, was currently being produced.
Councillor Harding stated that there had also been a number of complaints regarding the disposal of clinical waste, and requested that a letter be sent to the Causeway Trust to enquire how many people would have clinical waste and also for assistance on how to dispose of this waste.
Councillor Molloy stated that the number of people who would have clinical waste would be of no consequence and that Council should therefore only enquire how to dispose of the waste.

Councillor Molloy also expressed his disappointment that some members wanted to change the collection system, and reminded them that if the waste was not managed, Council would receive fines.

Councillor McMullan stated that the information being requested was private and confidential.

In reply to Councillor Laverty, the TSM stated that there was no advertisement budget but pointed out that the leaflet and Moyle Matters would target education of waste disposal.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Causeway Trust enquiring how many people within the area would have clinical waste, and for assistance on how to dispose of this waste.

Templastragh Old Church and Graveyard
Councillor McConaghy referred to page eight of the minutes and in particular to Templastragh Old Church and Graveyard and enquired if any further information had been received.
The DDS stated that correspondence had been received from the legal advisor and that on his return, the Countryside Officer would address the issue.

Bio Diesel

Councillor McMullan referred to page thirteen of the minutes and in particular Bio Diesel and stated that he had understood that Council had agreed to convert to Bio Diesel and for this to be advertised.

Councillor McCambridge stated that Council had not agreed to that but that further investigations were to be carried out.

The TSM stated that he was awaiting the company to approach him but that to date there had been no contact.  He also informed members that although Bio Diesel was greener, it was more expensive.

Presentation by Mr Robin McMinnis and Mr Ciaran McGarrity to discuss the Giant’s Causeway New Visitor Centre Facilities
It was agreed that the presentation by Mr Robin McMinnis and Mr Ciaran McGarrity to discuss the Giant’s Causeway New Visitor Centre Facilities would be held at this stage of the meeting rather than in the Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s Report.
Councillor Hartin welcomed Mr McMinnis and Mr McGarrity to the meeting.

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,


“That the meeting would continue in committee”.

Mr McMinnis stated that he was grateful that he had been allowed to address the members and pointed out that he thought that it would be useful for them to be brought up to date.

He stated that he would inform members of the progress of the project to date, what the revised proposals were for the visitor’s facilities and that he would answer any questions that members had.
He reminded members that following previous discussions, the Chief Local Government Auditor had stated that it would be illegal for Council to join or establish a company, but pointed out that if Moyle District Council (MDC) was not included, the National Trust (NT) would also not be included.
Mr McMinnis informed members of the revised new proposals for the visitors centre, and the benefits that MDC would gain from these proposals.

He also stated that the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) had been converted from the earlier draft and was available for consideration.
Summarising, Mr McMinnis stated that MDC would be involved in all stages and levels of the new visitor facilities, have a role in the commercial outlet and in its operation and therefore be better off financially.

He stated that he was anxious to hear Council’s views on the MOU and that he would come back to Council in a fortnight when an agreement could be concluded.
After Mr McMinnis had answered members questions, it was agreed hat a Special Council Meeting would be held on Tuesday 22 February 2005 at 7.00pm with Mr McMinnis and McGarrity in attendance.

After further discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Laverty and resolved,


“That the meeting would continue out of committee”.

Councillor Hartin thanked Mr McMinnis and Mr McGarrity for attending the Council Meeting and they left at this point.

05/04:04 
TECHNICAL SERVICES MANAGER’S REPORT
The Technical Services Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Waste Management – Landfill Site Selections Study
The TSM stated that the North West Region had recently sought expressions of interest for the provision of a landfill site and that a number of replies had been received.  The criteria for the selection of suitable sites, he stated, had been drawn up 

He stated that usage required the adoption by each of the constituent councils before the selection exercise could continue and recommended therefore that the criteria would be adopted.

This was agreed.
DEFRA Consultation

The TSM stated that DEFRA consultation was on-going regarding the tests to be applied to determine the effectiveness of Mechanical Biological Treatment (MBT) in reducing the biodegradability of municipal waste, and reminded members that Northern Ireland had to significantly reduce the weight of Biodegradable Waste going to landfill.  

He informed members that depending upon the testing method applied, the loss in biodegradability achieved by a particular process could vary markedly and therefore the test method used could have a great influence in the effectiveness otherwise of a particular process.  He stated that the most advantageous test would be applied for and therefore recommended that the response would be endorsed.
This was agreed.

Request from DVLNI

The TSM stated that a request had been received for Council to consider accepting the present DVLNI powers to clamp / remove unlicensed vehicles.  He informed members that it would involve considerable expenditure by Council to provide a means of safely removing vehicles to secure a compound, and pointed out that there would also be a significant manpower impact for very little gain to the Council.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would not be interested in delegation of DVLNI powers to clamp / remove vehicles.

Request for Use of Ferry Terminal Building

The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Aquasports requesting the use of the Terminal Building on the 16 March 2005 as a venue to launch their boat trips which would be operating from Ballycastle Marina.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Digney and resolved,

“That Aquasports would be granted permission to use the Terminal Building on 16 March 2005 as a venue to launch their boat trips”.
Request for the Use of Council Port-A-Loo
The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Bushmills District LOL No.21 requesting the use of the Council’s port-a-loo for the 12 July Demonstration in Bushmills and he recommended that permission would be granted.

This was agreed.

Land Surrounding Lay-By at Garron Road, Glenariff

The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Glenariff Development Group requesting Council’s permission to erect a notice board on lands surrounding the lay-by near the White Arch on the Garron Road.  He informed members that the letter also requested that Council would provide landscaping and a boundary fence to this area.  
He stated that Council had no record in respect of the ownership or responsibility for the area in question and would have to satisfy themselves that the area was Council land before this request would be considered.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the TSM stated that he would bring the item back to members when the Countryside Officer had investigated the situation.

Request by Glenariff Development Group
The TSM stated that a further letter had been received from Glenariff Development Group requesting that Council would consider the refurbishment and re-opening of the toilet block on the Garron Road as a temporary measure until such times as grant could be secured to provide a toilet block at the Garron Road Play Area.

They also requested consideration for providing stone pillars supplemented with traditional type wrought iron gates at the various entrances to Council property along the Garron Road, and the extension of the existing flagged path to include the selection through the duns and that the existing D rail fence would be redeveloped to prevent unauthorised use such as motorcycles.

Finally they requested that the all weather pitch would be marked out for football, basketball and tennis and that ground sockets would be installed to accommodate the provision of a tennis net.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the TSM agreed that all the items had been agreed in principle in August 2002, but reminded members that that had been subject to the group persuing grant aid.

Councillor McMullan suggested that the Development Department would meet with the Glenariff Development Group to pursue grants to assist with the provision of the works to be carried out.

After discussion, it was agreed that a meeting would be held to support the Glenariff Development Group to pursue grants to assist with the provision of works to be carried out on the Garron Road Toilets, Entrance to Council lands along Garron Road, Beach entrance at the all weather pitch area and the all weather pitch.
Lands Adjacent to Woodvale, Bushmills

The TSM stated that Council currently held a lease from the Distillery over an area of land adjacent to Woodvale in Bushmills, and reminded members that Council had stated their intention to bring the land into recreational use.  He stated that to further this aim, the proposed recreational use was required for this land in order to brief Council’s Architects in drawing up and costing a scheme.

Councillor McAllister stated that it had always been the intention that this piece of land would be used for a football pitch.

After discussion, it was agreed that the lands adjacent to Woodvale in Bushmills would be used as a football pitch.

Wall at Fisherman’s Path, Ballycastle
The TSM reminded members that Council had decided to abandon the use of their land as a public footpath as well as seeking the reinstatement of the boundary wall at North Street, and pointed out that clarification was being sought for Council as to the works required at this location and to take into account the potential insurance liability should the reinstated wall be cited as the cause of restricted visibility leading to an accident at the junction of North Street and Council’s car park.  He therefore recommended that the wall would be sited further back.

Councillor McAllister stated that Council had already agreed to reinstate the wall.

After discussion,


Councillor S Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Laverty,


“That the wall at the Fisherman’s Path should not be reinstated”.

Councillor McConaghy stated that a footpath was necessary for the safety of pedestrians.

The TSM stated that the DRD Roads Service had not shown interest in providing a footpath.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the wall should be rebuilt but at a level that would not obstruct visibility.
Councillor Molloy stated that a more comprehensive report was required on Council’s intentions as to the Fisherman’s Path.

After discussion, it was agreed that the rebuilding of the wall at the Fisherman’s Path would be discussed at the next Council Meeting when further information would be made available from the DRD Road Service and a more comprehensive report provided.

Ballycastle Seafront and Glenariff Peoples Park Environmental Scheme
The TSM reminded members that a grant had been secured to provide environmental landscape improvements to lands at Ballycastle Seafront and the former pitch and putt area at Garron Road, Glenariff.

He stated that Whittaker and Watt had finalised the proposed site plans for the areas and that if Council was in agreement with the suggested content, Bills of Quantities would be prepared and the two schemes would be tendered in the select list currently in force for the various NRRTI Schemes.

The TSM informed members that the budgets for Ballycastle Seafront and Glenariff were £150,000 and £120,000 respectively with Interreg funding in place.

Councillor McMullan stated that the group had not been consulted with regards to the proposals for the site.

The TSM stated that the proposals were what the group had wanted and had brought to Council.

Councillor McMullan suggested that the consultants would seek approval from the group then brought to Council for agreement.

The TSM reminded members that the group had requested an architect to draw up the plans and that Council’s consultants had the tender drawn up.

The TDRM reminded members that he had become aware that Interreg Funding was available and that he had contacted the groups to enquire if there were any projects for funding.  He stated that Glenariff Development Group quickly drew up plans and went for the funding.  
Councillor McMullan stated that the last meeting held with the group was on 20 December 2004 and pointed out that the final plan was to be discussed with the group and then brought back to Council.
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C Blaney and resolved,

“That Council would approve the Ballycastle Seafront and Glenariff People Park Environmental Scheme would be approved in principle”.

Councillor McMullan stated that telephone calls had been made to Council and numbers left for someone to ring back regarding the project however the Officer in question had been on annual leave.
Councillor Molloy informed members that he wished to thank officers for getting the schemes off the ground, and stated that in his opinion, the witch hunt against officers had to stop.

Councillor McMullan stated that he took exception to Councillor Molloy’s comments and stated that the would like them recorded.

Provision of Floodlights – Dundarave Football Pitch, Bushmills

The TSM stated that Caldwell Consulting had established a budget estimate of £60,000 to provide floodlighting to an illumination level of 300 LUX in order to facilitate training and intermediate club matches.
He pointed out that the provision would comprise the supply and installation of eight number high columns each with three number floodlights and that the estimate would not include building attendances, including excavation/reinstatement of ground and provision of concrete bases.
After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Laverty and resolved,

“That Council would proceed with the price of £60,000 for the provision of floodlights at Dundarave Football Pitch, Bushmills”.

The TSM stated that there was no money in the budget to pay for this project but pointed out that the costs were provided to aid the various interested parties to pursue grant.
Councillor McMullan enquired if a report could be brought back to Council on match funding that had been received and what projects the funding had been put towards.

This was agreed.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the TSM stated that a breakdown of the figures would be made available when the project went out to tender.
Moyle District Council Fleet Safety Policy
The TSM stated that Council had been advised by it’s insurers that it would be necessary for Council to introduce a Fleet Safety Policy in order for them to continue providing cover.  He informed members that it would also offset Council’s Fleet Risk by the introduction of a robust management system that had been developed by Allianz using consultants at no cost to Council.

He stated that the Fleet Risk Management Programme would be introduced as part of the MDC’s overall commitment to work place health and safety.

The overall aim in introducing such a policy, he informed members, was to prevent Council employees who use vehicles on Council business and all others who would be affected by Council’s actions, from suffering accidents or ill-health while at work.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Fleet Safety Policy would be adopted.

Request From Moyle Gateway
The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Moyle Gateway requesting that Council would purchase the items on their behalf to enable the Group to start a Recycling Project within the District which, they hope would generate two full time jobs for their members.

He pointed out that if the request was approved, the Group would reimburse Council in full, minus the VAT element.

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Council would purchase the materials to enable the Moyle Gateway to start a Recycling Project within the District and that they would reimburse Council in full less the VAT element”.

Lands at Priestland Road, Bushmills.

The TSM reminded members that on 11 September 2004, Council had requested to purchase a two metre strip of land from Mr Brian Craig to facilitate the access to the Millennium Park from Dunluce Road, Bushmills, and pointed out that the when the transfer was complete, MDC had acquired more lands than originally intended in error.
He stated that Mr Craig had requested that Council would transfer the lands over and above the two metre strip originally back to his ownership.

He informed members that further details would be brought back at the next Council Meeting.

Quay Road Playing Fields Re-Development

The TSM informed members that due to completion dates for Grant spend, it was important to appoint the successful contractor without further delay for the Quay Road Playing Fields Re-Development and for that reason a Letter of Comfort had been received from the Planning Service stating that they intended to recommend approval for the scheme to Council at their meeting of 28 February 2005.
He stated that a condition of the BLF Grant was that no appointment could take place until such times as full written planning permission would be in the possession of the Council taking into account funding deadlines and the likelihood that this permission although forthcoming, would not be in Council domain for approximately three to four weeks.  He pointed out that BLF had approved the appointment at risk of Kennedy Contracts for this scheme.

He therefore recommended that Council would proceed at risk with development of the Quay Road by the formal award of the Contract which would enable works on the boundary wall to commence and therefore secure the £80,000 grant awarded by DSD which had to be spent in full by March 31 2005.

This was agreed.

Tender Evaluation
The TSM informed members that tenders had been received in respect of the construction of Rathlin Island Toilet Block and recommended that as the lowest tender had been received from Hugh Griffen & Son, that he be appointed subject to full planning permission being received and the production of a ten percent Contract Guarantee Bond and acceptance by the grant funding NRRTI.

He also recommended that as the lowest tender had been received from Hugh Griffen and Son, that he be appointed for the construction of a new toilet black and coach park in Dundarave, Bushmills subject to full planning permission being received and the production of a ten percent Contract Guarantee Bond and acceptance by the grant funding body NRRTI.

Referring to a new picnic area at Dunserverick, he recommended that as the lowest tenderer, Hugh Griffen & Son would be appointed for its construction subject to full planning permission being received and the production of a ten percent Contract Guarantee Bond and acceptance by the grant funding body NRRTI.

As Boyd Landscapes provided the lowest tender for the Ardclinnis Old Church Car Park, the TSM recommended that they would be appointed for its construction subject to full planning permission being received and the production of a ten percent Contract Guarantee Bond and acceptance by the grant funding body NRRTI.

The TSM stated that Boyd Landscapes had provided the lowest tender for the Joey Dunlop Memorial Garden, Armoy and therefore recommended that he be appointed for its construction subject to full planning permission being received and the production of a ten percent Contract Guarantee Bond and acceptance by the grant funding body NRRTI.

After discussion, the above recommendations were agreed.

Temporary Berth at Marina

After discussion, it was agreed that the meeting would continue in committee.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TSM stated that Mr Stafford would have to forward more information to Council regarding the berth at the Marina before further discussion could take place.
This was agreed.

It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.

After further discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,


“That the Technical Services Manager’s Report would be adopted”.

05/04:05
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT / RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT 
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.


Ulster Irish Dancing Teachers Association

The Tourism Development Recreation Manager (TDRM) stated that the Ulster Irish Dancing Teachers Association had requested the use of Sheskburn for the Ulster Irish Dancing Festival from Wednesday 30 March to Saturday 2 April 2005, and recommended that this be approved.


After discussion,



Councillor Molloy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That the Irish Dancing Teachers Association would be granted the use of  Sheskburn for the Ulster Irish Dancing Festival from Wednesday 30 March to Saturday 2 April 2005”.


Glens of Antrim Walking Festival

The TDRM stated that a request had been received from the nominated charity for this year’s event the Ulster Cancer Foundation for the use of the Community Centre on Sunday 8 May 2005.  He stated that the centre staff had agreed to open and lock the premises on the day with no cost to Council, and therefore recommended that this would be approved.


This was agreed.


Community Sports Programme

The TDRM informed members that John Fall, the Community Sport Coordinator for Ballycastle, Armoy and Causeway Wards had indicated that he had secured a full time job as Community Sport Officer in Ballymoney.

He pointed out that the Sports Council for Northern Ireland were interested in how Council planned to fill the vacancy, and suggested one Coordinator for the two district areas would be appointed and as the posts were part of a MSAC initiative, they should be consulted.  

The TDRM therefore recommended that the post would be advertised as suggested by SCNI following consultation with MSAC.

This was agreed.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That Tourist Development / Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted.”
05/04:06
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Membership of Limited Companies

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Councillor Harding stated that she had understood that the situation would remain status quo until further information would be received.

Career Break

The Director of Administration and Finance (DFA) stated that a letter had been received from Mrs Elaine Reid, Clerical Officer within Technical Services requesting that her career break be extended for a further year.

This was agreed.

Flexible Working Policy

The DFA stated that a request had been received from Mrs Janice Dunlop, Personal Assistant, Job Share within Direct Services requesting to work compressed hours under the Flexible Working Policy adopted by Council in November 2004 and she pointed out that it met the criteria and was therefore recommended for approval.

This was agreed.

Secondment Policy
The DFA stated that a copy of the Secondment Policy had been circulated for members’ consideration and recommended that it be adopted.

This was agreed.

Trading Concessions
The DFA reminded members that it had been agreed to consider Public Auction for the year 2005-2006 Trading Concessions which, she pointed out, were due for renewal.  The estimated fees incurred, she stated, would be approximately £150 for an Auctioneers fees plus the advertisement in the local papers.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Trading Concessions for 2005/2006 would go out to Public Auction at an approximate cost of £150 for Auctioneers fees plus advertisement in the local papers.

Ballintoy Tea House

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from the Valuation Lands Agency stating that the rent review for the above property which is due from 1 January 2005 had been assessed at £2,600 per annum, and she reminded members that the current rent for this property is £1,625 per annum.
In reply to Councillor McAllister, the DFA stated that the VLA were gradually phasing out of carrying out rent reviews and pointed out that she was still awaiting replies regarding fees for commercial agents.

Councillor McAllister stated that he was of the opinion that the rent should be in line with inflation and not as big an increase as was being suggested.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S Blaney and resolved,


“That the rent for the Ballintoy Tea House would increase to £2,600”.

Car Park Main Street, Waterfoot

The DFA stated that a request had been received from a resident of Waterfoot seeking permission to park a container of household items at the rear of the Council owned car park at Main Street, Waterfoot whilst work was carried out to the roof of her house.

She stated that it was anticipated that this work would commence during this month for a short period of time, and therefore recommended that that Council would approve the request subject to the resident providing the necessary Insurance cover and that the work would be completed within four weeks from commencement.

This was agreed.
Land at Lisnagunogue

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from a Contractor regarding the purchase of lands situated to the rear of Burn Brae at Lisnagunogue Lower, Whitepark Road, Bushmills, and the possible purchase of the public toilets at Main Street, Ballintoy.

She stated that if Council did decide to dispose of these properties, it would be recommended that they would be put on the open market.

Councillor McConaghy stated that Council only owned part of the land, and pointed out that the NIHE could be approached as they had planning permission.  He also enquired what the legal stance would be as Council had bought the land from NIHE for the purpose of a play area.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he concurred with Councillor McConaghy and suggested that nothing should be done without consulting with the Community Groups.
After discussion, it was agreed that further investigation would be carried out regarding Council’s rights to the land at Lisnagunogue.  It was also agreed that the land at Ballintoy public toilets would be maintained.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,



“That the Finance and Administration Report be adopted.”
05/04:07
CAR TAX AND THE POST OFFICE IN THE GLENS
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan requested Council would write a letter to the DVLNI to establish a facility to tax cars in Cushendall.

This was agreed.

Councillor McIlroy enquired why Passport forms were not stocked by Council, and stated that people had to go to the main post offices to get them.

After discussion, it was agreed to investigate why Council did not stock passport forms.

05/04:08
MOSSIDE AND STRAIDBILLY SCHOOLS


(Requested by Councillor McConaghy)

Councillor McConaghy advised members that a decision regarding planning permission to Mosside School would be presented at Council on 28 February 2005.
Referring to Straidbilly School, Councillor McConaghy stated that a firm of Surveyors had been employed to investigate what land would be available but pointed out that to date a report had not been returned.  He stated that land owners would be willing to sell the land at the right price, and informed members that he hoped there would be cooperation.

05/04:09
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Local Authority Members Association, 22nd Annual Conference, The Achievements of 25 Years, Looking Back - Going Forward to be held on Thursday 31 March and Friday 1 April 2005 at the Rochestown Park Hotel, Cork.  (Cost - €250 plus accommodation and travel).

There were no nominations for this conference.
Third Charlie Donnelly Winter School at Tyrone Crystal Visitor Centre, Killybrackey, Dungannon on Saturday 26 February 2005.

There were no nominations for this conference.

05/04:10
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

The DDS stated that the following applications had been received under for the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985:
Transfer of Licence – Charles McVeigh The Diamond Bar, Ballycastle.

Application for Renewal of Bingo Licence – Lucky’s Bingo Club, Ballycastle.
Application for Provisional Grant of Licence -Wineflair (Belfast) Limited, 25 Ann Street, Ballycastle.

Occasional Licence - Ruairi Og Gaelic Athletic Club, Cushendall for Saturday 12 February 2005.

Notice of Application for Final Grant of Licence - McCollums Bar, Mill Street, Cushendall.
There were no objections to the above applications.

   05/04:14
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS


The DDS stated that there were no documents to be signed and sealed.
   05/04:15
CORRESPONDENCE

Causeway House Hotel

Letter dated 10 January 2005 from the Planning Service informing members that the planning application for the Causeway House Hotel, 40 Causeway Road, Bushmills has been withdrawn.  

This letter was noted.

New Development in Portballintrae

Letter dated 23 January 2005 from Janice Mayne of Portballintrae seeking Council’s opinion on the proposed new development in Portballintrae and the detrimental effect it may have on tourist trade.  

Councillor Black stated that she supported Ms Mayne and stated that Portballintrae was one of the most overdeveloped villages in Northern Ireland.

Councillor McIlroy stated that it was not the normal practise to get involved in another Council area.

Power Sharing Arrangements

Letter dated 25 January 2005 from Derry City Council informing members of the resolution that was passed at a recent meeting of DCC with regards to Power Sharing Arrangements in Local Councils.  

After discussion,


Councillor S Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Digney,

“That a letter of agreement would be sent to Derry City Council supporting their resolution for Power Sharing Arrangements in Local Councils”.

After further discussion,


Councillor McAllister Proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,

“That Council would not support Derry City Council’s resolution for Power Sharing Arrangements in Local Councils”.
On a vote being taken, there were six votes in favour and four votes against the amendment which was carried.

Ballinlea Road, Armoy
Letter dated 25 January 2005 from the Planning Service informing members that jurisdiction for the planning application for Mr J Caskey for a site to the east of 97 Ballinlea Road, Armoy for a dwelling and garage had been passed to the Planning Appeals Commission.  
This letter was noted.
Transportation of School Children

Letter dated 26 January 2005 from the DOE replying to Council’s letter regarding the transportation of school children.  
This letter was noted.

William Keown Trust 25th Anniversary Celebration Dinner
Letter dated 26 January 2005 from the William Keown Trust inviting members to take either individual tickets or a table at a cost of £450 for the 25th Anniversary Celebration Dinner.  
This letter was noted.
Crumlin Against Asbestos

Letter dated 26 January 2005 from Crumlin Against Asbestos seeking support for their campaign to prevent an asbestos storage dump being sited on the shores of Lough Neagh. 
Councillor Molloy stated that he support this campaign.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would support the Crumlin Against Asbestos campaign to prevent an asbestos storage dump being sited on the shores of Lough Neagh.

Hare Coursing in Northern Ireland

Letter dated 27 January 2005 from the League Against Cruel Sports requesting that Council would pass a resolution urging the Environment Minister to secure a permanent ban against hare coursing in Northern Ireland through amendments to the Wildlife (Northern Ireland) Order 1985.  
After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That Council would support the League Against Cruel Sports to bring a permanent ban against hare coursing in Northern Ireland through amendments to the Wildlife (Northern Ireland) Order 1985”.

Northern Area Plan
Press Release dated 27 January 2005 from the DOE regarding the publication of the Northern Area Plan.  (enclosed)
This press release was noted.
Delayed Discharges at Dalriada Hospital

Letter dated 31 January 2005 from the Causeway Health & Social Services Trust explaining the delayed discharges at Dalriada Hospital.  
This letter was noted.
Regional Development Strategy

News Release dated 31 January 2005 from the DOE and a Joint Ministerial Statement on the development plans and implementation of the Regional Development Strategy.  
This news release was noted.
Managing Housing Associations
Letter dated 4 February 2005 from Derry City Council seeking comments on their resolution regarding Managing Housing Associations.  
This letter was noted.

CAB Additional Services
Letter dated 7 February 2005 from the Citizens Advice Bureau informing members of an additional service provided for Portuguese clients from the district.  
This letter was noted.
World Friendship Day

Invitation from The Friendship Force of the Causeway Coast inviting members to celebrate World Friendship Day and the launch of Building on a Great Legacy to be held on Tuesday 1 March 2005 at 7.30pm at the Atlantic Suite, Royal Court Hotel, Portrush.  
After discussion,

Councillor Molloy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Black an resolved,

“That Councillors McAllister, McCambridge, McConaghy, McIlroy and Molloy would be nominated to attend the World Friendship Day and the launch of Building on a Great Legacy to be held on Tuesday 1 March 2005 at 7.30pm at the Atlantic Suite, Royal Court Hotel, Portrush”.

The William Keown Trust, Newsletter, 28th Edition, November 2004.  
This Newsletter was noted.
Regional Rates
Press Release dated 9 February 2005 from the Department of Finance and Personnel informing members that the rate would be going up by nine percent.
This press release was noted.

Correspondence/Reports not circulated

Consultation Document - Office of the First Minister and Deputy First Minister – Draft Disability Discrimination (Northern Ireland) Order, also available at www.ofmdfmni.gov.uk/equality.  Consultation period will close on 28 March 2005.

Arts Council of Northern Ireland, Annual Report 2003-2004.

Commissioner or Public Appointments for Northern Ireland, Ninth Report 2003-2004.

Commissioner or Public Appointments for Northern Ireland – Getting the Balance Right, Implementing Standards of Conduct in Public Life, Summary of Tenth Report.

NIHE – Executive Briefing, A Report from the Board of the Housing Executive held on Wednesday 26 January 2005.

NIHE – Northern Ireland Housing Market, Review and Perspectives 2005-2008.

(vii)Ulster Sports Trust, Annual Report and Accounts 2003/04
05/04:16
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Solar Heating System
Councillor S Blaney stated that Mr McKinley was to be invited to attend a Council Meeting to discuss Solar Heating Systems, but to date he had not been invited.

After discussion, it was agreed that Mr McKinley would be invited to Council to discuss Solar Heating Systems.

Closure of Libraries

Councillor McConaghy stated that Cushendall Library had been saved during the recent library closures and pointed out that he hoped it would be Council’s full support.

He stated that further consultation would be carried out until 30 April and that Council would be consulted on the proposed closures.

The meeting concluded at 10.16 pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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